


The regular meeting of the Orderville Town Board was held Wednesday, January 8, 2025, at 7:00 p.m. in the basement of the Orderville Town Office.  
Those present were:  Mayor Lyle Goulding, Council Members: Susan Esplin, Marianne Leigh, Shaun Sharkey, and Rory Hatch.
Employees present Chelcie Cox -Utility Billing Clerk, Breanna Crofts-Treasurer, and Verl Sawyer-Water Operator. 
Public present: Tyler Shoaf, Everett and Kacee Lamb, Ed and Ann Bolander, Earl Levanger, Ursula Bullen, Sean Frost, Alex & Vanessa Pavlides, Mary Flanigan, David Johnson, Don Jennings, Chantry Jensen.
Mayor Lyle Goulding called the meeting to order.  Minutes of the December 4, 2024 regular meeting and December 18, 2024 special meeting were reviewed. Rory Hatch motioned to approve the minutes. Marianne Leigh seconded the motion.  All were in favor.  Motion carries.  Bills were presented for payment.  Rory Hatch motioned to pay the bills.  Marianne Leigh seconded the motion.  All were in favor.  Motion carries.
Public Comment: 

Shaun Sharkey mentioned the painted lines at the church and Sinclair gas station to help with parking.

BUSINESS:

1. APPROVE/DENY BREANNA CROFTS AS ORDERVILLE TOWN CLERK Rory Hatch motioned to approve Breanna Crofts as Orderville Town Clerk. Marianne Leigh seconded the motion. All were in favor. Motion carries. 

2. APPROVE/DENY CHELCIE COX AS ORDERVILLE TOWN TREASURER Marianne Leigh motioned to approve Chelcie Cox as Orderville Town Treasurer. Susan Esplin seconded the motion. All were in favor. Motion carries. 

3. HINTON BURDICK & ADVISORS – REVIEW FINANCIAL AUDIT ENDING 6-30-24 Chantry Jensen from Hinton Burdick & Advisors was here to review the annual audit ending June 30, 2024. He said they issued a clean opinion on the audit report. There was no material weakness but they did have one compliance item that was issued for open and public meetings minutes and posting. Walked the council through a slideshow presentation showing debt to revenue. A substantial amount of cash is in State Bank, recommends the Town moves some funds to another bank to diversify the risk if the bank system went down. 

4. DISCUSS/APPROVE VALLEY ELEMENTARY CROSSWALK AND ONE WAY SIGNAGE FOR 100 EAST, ORDERVILLE UT Mary Flanigan from Valley Elementary was here to ask the Town Council for 3 things: 1 – Agree to the one-way routing for 30 minutes before school and after school. If approved the school will have St. George Stripping come up and do striping on the street in yellow until there is a sidewalk in place and also place 2 white lines for parking pickup lines. 2 – Agree to the cross walk at 100 S (cross North towards E. State Street). This was changed from across highway 89 and the end of 110 E State Street because the traffic conditions are much higher on the highway then below the school. Shaun Sharkey had concerns of the cross walk blocking driveways. 3 – Highway signage for the one-way street. Mayor Goulding asked Mary Flanigan what signage do we need as a town? Mary Flanigan explained that the Town will need to contact UDOT for approval on signage for the one-way street. She also said if once this is approved the school district will help contacting UDOT. Rory Hatch motioned to approve the request of signage, striping the road, and moving the crosswalk. Marianne Leigh seconded the motion. Ayes: Susan Esplin, Rory Hatch, Marianne Leigh, Mayor Lyle Goulding. Nays: Shaun Sharkey. Motion carried with a vote of four to one. 

5. DISCUSS 2025 & FUTURE PLAN FOR ORDERVILLE TOWN POOL Mayor Goulding stated the Town needs to have an ordinance in place to sell real property. After much discussion amongst the town council, it is agreed there will be a gap in service and at the future budget meeting make sure this is a priority. The town will not open the pool for the 2025 season. 

6. APPROVE/DENY COOPERATIVE WILDFIRE SYSTEM PARTICIPATION COMMITMENT STATEMENT FOR YEAR 2025 Chief Earl Levanger explained the document presented is things we’re going to this next year to meet the participation commitment of $8,606. This is our yearly commitment amount and it can be done in-kind, they suggest mitigation, prevention, education or just cut a check and pay for it. It will be tied into the budget. Susan Esplin motioned to approve the Cooperative Wildfire System Participation Commitment Statement for Year 2025. Rory Hatch seconded the motion. All were in favor. Motion carries.  

7. CONSIDER FOR APPROVAL/DENIAL A RECOMMENDATION FROM THE ORDERVILLE PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION FOR A CONDITIONAL USE PERMIT FOR ROBERT BENNETT AT 130 S 100 E, ORDERVILLE FOR A SHORT-TERM RENTAL Recommendation of approval came from the Orderville Planning & Zoning Commission. Shaun Sharkey motioned to approve the conditional use permit for Robert Bennett at 130 S 100 E for use of home as short-term rental. Marianne Leigh seconded the motion. All were in favor. Motion carries. 

8. CONSIDER FOR APPROVAL/DENIAL A RECOMMENDATION FROM THE ORDERVILLE PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION FOR A CONDITIONAL USE PERMIT FOR TYLER SHOAF AT 550 S CENTER STREET, ORDERVILLE FOR A SHORT-TERM RENTAL Recommendation of approval came from the Orderville Planning & Zoning Commission. Marianne Leigh motioned to approve the conditional use permit for Tyler Shoaf at 550 S Center St for use of unit B as a short-term rental. Shaun Sharkey seconded the motion. All were in favor. Motion carries.

9. CONSIDER FOR APPROVAL/DENIAL A RECOMMENDATION FROM THE ORDERVILLE PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION FOR A CONDITIONAL USE PERMIT FOR SEAN & DUSTI FROST AT 2355 SOUTH STATE STREET, ORDERVILLE FOR YOUTUBE CONTENT CREATOR, MECHANIC AND FABRICATOR Recommendation of approval came from the Orderville Planning & Zoning Commission. Rory Hatch motioned to approve the conditional use permit for Sean & Dusti Frost at 2355 S State Street for YouTube content creator, mechanic and fabricator with modification of quiet time from 10:00 p.m. to 7:00 a.m. Marianne Leigh seconded the motion. All were in favor. Motion carries.

10. CONSIDER FOR APPROVAL/DENIAL A RECOMMENDATION FROM THE ORDERVILLE PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION FOR A CONDITIONAL USE PERMIT FOR ALEX PAVLIDES AT 85 FROST LANE, ORDERVILLE FOR LAUNDRY FACILITY Recommendation of denial came from the Orderville Planning & Zoning Commission. Town Council discussed the ordinance says a home occupation business cannot have any employees. Alex Pavlides is already conducting a laundry facility and wanted to become compliant with the ordinances. Neighbor letters were sent out and 1 neighbor responded and had no complaint with what was happening. Rory Hatch motioned to approve the conditional use permit for Alex Pavlides at 85 Frost Lane for a laundry facility. Marianne Leigh seconded the motion. Ayes: Susan Esplin, Rory Hatch, Mayor Lyle Goulding, Marianne Leigh. Nays: Shaun Sharkey. Motion carried with a vote of four to one. 

11. CONSIDER FOR APPROVAL/DENIAL A RECOMMENDATION FROM THE ORDERVILLE PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION FOR A CONDITIONAL USE PERMIT FOR WES & KIMBERLY LAMB AT 150 WEST 2500 SOUTH, ORDERVILLE FOR MECHANIC SHOP AND MOBILE MECHANIC REPAIR Recommendation of approval came from the Orderville Planning & Zoning Commission. Rory Hatch motioned to approve the conditional use permit for Wes & Kimberly Lamb at 150 W 2500 S for a mechanic shop and mobile mechanic repair. Marianne Leigh seconded the motion. All were in favor. Motion carries.

12. CONSIDER FOR APPROVAL THE FOLLOWING BUSINESS LICENSES:                                                                                                    
· TRY LIVING – ROBERT BENNETT 
· CREEKSIDE FIELDS – CODY DEGROFF
· 89 BUILT – SEAN FROST
· K AND E SERVICES LLC – EVERETT LAMB
Shaun Sharkey motioned to approve the above business licenses as presented. Rory Hatch seconded the motion. All were in favor. Motion carries. 

DEPARTMENT BUSINESS:

Streets and Roads - Shaun Sharkey asked about clarification about the striping at the Valley Elementary School. 

Parks, Recreation, and Cemeteries - Marianne Leigh has talked with Bucky Orton and he would be willing to get us a bid for the cemetery. Soup Town Days is April 19th along with the Easter Egg Hunt. Committee meeting for Soup Town Days will be set up.
					
Buildings and Fire Department – Chief Earl Levanger shared he has created a burn ordinance that has been shared with Sunrise to put into our municipal ordinances. He shared about the burn permit process that will be implemented. You can visit https://air.utah.gov/OpenBurning/form/index.php to complete the permit process.

Water Department – January 15, 2025 at 9:00 a.m. next meeting with Sunrise. 

Administration – Breanna Crofts shared financial statements for the last quarter, and hopes to share quarterly so each department knows where they stand. Mayor Lyle Goulding would like to have a couple budget meetings before budget is submitted in June. Breanna Crofts followed up what Chantry Jensen shared at the audit review, that money needs to be moved into other accounts. Put as a line-item next month to create new accounts. 

Other necessary items – Mayor Lyle Goulding is still looking into training for Land Use and Open & Public Meeting Training done. 

Executive Session 


ADJOURN Rory Hatch motioned that the meeting be adjourned. Marianne Leigh seconded the motion.  All were in favor.  Motion carries.


On February 5, 2025, Rory Hatch motioned to approve these minutes.  Marianne Leigh seconded the motion.  All were in favor.  Motion carries.




